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1.  MEMBERS

 Councillors G.N. Denaro (Chairman), Mrs. R.L. Dent, G.H.R. Hulett, D. 
McGrath, N. Psirides J.P., S.P. Shannon and C.J. Tidmarsh. 

2. TERMS OF REFERENCE

 At the meeting of the Scrutiny Steering Board held on 1st August 2006, it 
 was agreed that a Task Group should be set up to look at  issues relating to 
 car parking, and the Task Group’s terms of reference (see Appendix 1), 
 which were compiled by the appointed Chairman, Councillor G.N. Denaro, 
 were approved by the Board at its meeting held on the 5th September 
 2006, subject to the proviso that the Economic Development Officer be 
 included on the scrutiny exercise scoping checklist as an officer to be invited 
 to give evidence. At its first meeting, held on 3rd October 2006, the terms 
 of reference were reiterated and approved. 

3. BACKGROUND AND FINDINGS

         Following the Council’s original decision to increase charges for Parking 
Permits, and to introduce parking charges for the disabled and persons over 
65, the Leaders of two Opposition Groups on the Council produced 
independent reports on these issues, and copies of these reports are 
enclosed (see Appendix 2 – Note:  In addition, Councillor G.H.R. Hulett, a 
member of the Task Group, has also prepared a report on the concept of 
“the disabled” and a copy of his report is also appended thereto).   

 It was evident from the outset that, with an over-subscription of Members 
 wanting to serve on the Task Group,  the subject would be a difficult and 
 emotive one to scrutinise, given all the different aspects involved, and 
 Members would like  to place on record their thanks to the many 
 organisations, individuals and officers who either wrote, e-mailed or gave us 
 their views individually, face-to-face. The Group were also aware of the 
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 need to view Car Parking as a service, not an income stream. It is therefore 
 pertinent to quote the Strategic Aims from the Council’s Car Parking 
 Strategy document, as follows:-   

 “The parking service is operated at no overall cost to the Council, with any 
 surplus being used to fund the CCTV and Shopmobility functions. 

 The Council will review the parking service (and any charges for that 
 service) annually in line with occupancy patterns, customer satisfaction 
 surveys, income, and strategic aims. 

 The Council will work in partnership with the County Council and Police in 
 the adoption and management of on-street parking enforcement. 

The Council will seek to improve the operational efficiency and security of 
car parks. 

The Council will enforce Car Parking Orders by regular and active 
management patrols of all parking places. 

The Council will work with the County Council to introduce residents parking 
zones.” 

 It was conceded that some of the areas under discussion were worthy of 
further review but which did not come under the remit of the Group, e.g. 
Cost of CCTV and Camera Renewal; Incidents recorded by Car Park 
Cameras; De-Criminalisation of Parking; Bromsgrove Town Centre  
Development Review, and other Car Parking spaces/issues throughout the 

 District. 

 Evidence was gathered from both local and national sources, and also from 
Government Departments. There has been a total of ten meetings, and at 
seven of these the Group has heard evidence from a number of speakers, 
including (inter-alia) Town Traders representatives, the disabled, the elderly, 
the general public (see Appendix 3), and, from the Council, the Acting Chief 
Executive, Corporate Director (Services), and the Economic Development 
Officer, and copies of all other written representations received are 
appended in the following Sections of the Report. 

 Having collated and considered all the above information, members set an 
initial list of priority areas for recommendation, and charged the Council’s 
Transport and Engineering Officer with the task of “costing up” these 
proposals in consultation with Financial Services, and, over the Group’s last 
two meetings, members re-examined and refined a number of these 
proposals with the benefit of the additional detailed financial information. 
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 It should be noted that the Chairman reminded Members of financial 
restrictions, but a majority of the Group were adamant that 
recommendations should go forward without any restraint. Accordingly, 
estimated costs are given at each recommendation without comment, 
although recognised as a best estimate of a likely effect. 

4. SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATIONS

1 (a) That, as the bulk of evidence received by the Task Group was 
overwhelmingly in support of this proposal, and  as we are aware of other 
 collected evidence also in favour, the car parking charges recently 
introduced for the disabled be abolished.  

The question of charging for the Disabled was undoubtedly the most 
contentious issue the Task Group had to deal with. It is perhaps unfortunate 
that guidance from the Department of Transport is silent on this issue. 
Practice varies wildly but a recent survey of Blue Badge holders in Telford 
on this question brought a response rate of 66%, ( 332 drivers) who were 
against the suggestion that Blue Badge holders should pay a set charge-
however, 23% were in favour, with 8% undecided (see Appendix 4). Despite 
the charges being imposed to support Shopmobility, which has been 
successful, the majority of comments received were in favour of the 
recommendation, and this has been re-inforced by a Petition recently 
submitted to the Council with many signatures attested. 

Costs:  Change Signage £8k 
  Loss of Income £50k 

1 (b) The difficulties faced by disabled drivers and/or parents of disabled 
children were also acknowledged, and, accordingly, it was further 
recommended that Blue Badge holders be allowed double the time 
currently allowed in the Car Parking Order before any penalties are 
levied.  

The question of sufficient space and time for disabled persons to visit the 
Town Centre was of great concern to Blue Badge holders. All members of 
the Task Group were particularly concerned by the problems experienced 
by mothers with disabled children where time for shopping can vary greatly 
from day to day (see Appendix 5). Greater care should be given to the siting 
of Disabled Spaces, as comments made to the Group about difficulties 
could be avoided with a little forethought. 
In view of the points outlined to us by Blue Badge holders, the Group feel 
this recommendation is worthy at little cost. 

Costs: Change Signage £2k 
  Loss of Income £10k?  (not known) 
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2.  that, as a means of encouraging drivers to use the town centre, Sunday 
charging be abolished, along with charges after 6.00 p.m. on 
weekdays. 

This recommendation is made on the grounds that we need to encourage 
more trade into the town centre, and implementation would give a boost to 
the town centre prior to the Town Centre Development Review. 

Costs: Sunday £43.2k 
  Evening £88k (approx.) 

3. It is considered that the current charging policy might encourage drivers 
who were over the legal alcohol limit to risk driving home late in the evening 
(rather than leave their vehicle overnight and have to collect it before 8.00 
a.m. the following day to avoid incurring a fine for exceeding their allotted 
time), and, accordingly, it is suggested that the Overnight charging policy 
should be reviewed. 

There was considerable confusion regarding late night parking procedures, 
and it was necessary for one member of the Group to feed a machine just 
after midnight in an attempt to clarify the situation. It should be possible to 
amend machines to allow a further “buffer” for people to collect their 
vehicles. An internal review would allow various options and costs to be 
evaluated (see Appendix 6). 

Costs: Indeterminate at present. 

4. That, in an endeavour to attract increased usage of the Churchfields 
multi-storey car park, the annual charge for a permit for the Hanover 
Street car park be increased to a more reasonable amount (i.e. 
somewhat closer to the actual income per space than that which is currently 
charged), and that, in addition, the multi-storey car park be included in 
the scheme as an annual permit option for the sum of £200 (which 
equates to £0.83 pence per day). 

At present, the Multi-Storey Car Park is very much under-used, despite 
being well served by CCTV. Various “solutions” have been put forward, 
including discussions with ASDA, which have not proceeded. Use as a 
Sunday Market has also been suggested. The Group’s recommendation is 
aimed at making the Multi-Storey more attractive to all-day parkers by 
offering an annual season ticket at a discounted rate which equates to 
under £5 per week. This should free up all-day spaces at the Market Street 
Car Park. 

Costs: Possible partial loss due to Incentives. 
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5. Currently, ticket machines do not give change and, with Pay-on-Foot 
costs too prohibitive in the present financial climate, other options could 
include (i) allow machines to give full value of time paid, even if it 
exceeds the time limit (i.e. a ticket costing £1 would give 100 minutes, not 
60); (ii) consideration should be given to “remote payment” by mobile 
‘phone (which would cut handling costs, over time). In this regard, it was felt 
that a review should be carried out in relation to the number of hours 
available on certain car parks. 

Costs: £10k (approx.) 

6. It was considered that, with a growing and ageing  population, and with a 
finite number of parking spaces, the present system was not sustainable 
(see Appendix 7), and in view of the changes to the state pension age and 
recent equality and diversity legislation, the Concessionary Permits 
system be reviewed by officers with a report to Executive Cabinet to 
follow in due course. 

The following types of permit are available at present:- 

Name Cost (£) Valid for Valid On
Concessionary       30        12 months  All Car Parks 
Annual       300        12 months  All Long Stay Car Pks 
Quarterly        75         3  months  All Long Stay Car Pks 
Annual (Stourbridge Road)      200         12 months  Stourbridge Road 
Quarterly (Stourbridge Road)     50         3  months  Stourbridge Road   

Costs: Loss of Income of approx. £300k (at present).    

7. That, in an effort to improve the accessibility of the Market to short stay 
shoppers at the Hanover Street car park, (where traders have complained 
that regular customers could not park as long stay parkers were occupying 
available spaces), discussions be held with Bromsgrove School with a 
view to possibly utilising additional parking facilities at the old Perry 
Hall Hotel site, and that, if successful, consideration be given to the 
removal of long stay parking at this site. 

The Group were concerned to receive reports from Market traders on the 
unavailability of parking spaces both for loading/unloading and subsequently 
for customer parking due to the take-up of the all-day/long stay bays (see 
Appendix 8). Complaints were also received from coach passengers 
(particularly the elderly and the disabled) travelling into neighbouring towns 
in the late afternoon/evening, that they could not park conveniently for the 
Bus Station, (i.e. in the Recreation Road South Car Park) due to the hours 
restrictions. Perhaps these could be extended after 5 p.m., for example? 
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8. That every effort be made to continue and improve the Shopmobility 
service currently provided by the Council despite restraints due to 
facility size.  

Resulting from a discussion on this issue, it was agreed that a sign would be 
erected adjacent to the three dedicated Shopmobility parking spaces 
drawing attention to the fact that Blue Badge holders were permitted to park 
in these spaces outside of the normal operating hours. Consideration 
should also be given to the possibility of using additional, volunteer 
assistance on the scheme, although it is accepted that numbers will be 
restricted due to accommodation problems. 

5. LEGAL IMPLICATIONS

 Possible amendment(s) to Car Parking Order. 

6. CORPORATE OBJECTIVES

 The objectives meet the Council’s Vision, Values and Objectives insofar as 
there has been Community influence, and accords with the Council’s priority 
of Customer Service, Reputation and Performance. 

7. RISK MANAGEMENT

 Significant loss of current income. 

8. CUSTOMER IMPLICATIONS

  See Report. 

9. OTHER IMPLICATIONS

Procurement Issues:          None 

Personnel Implications:      Possible 

Governance/Performance Management:     None 

Community Safety  including Section 17 of Crime and Disorder Act 1998:      
Reduced risk of confrontations between Offender and Parking Attendant 
Policy:             None 

Environmental:         None 

Equalities and Diversity:          Yes 
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10. OTHERS CONSULTED ON THE REPORT

Portfolio Holder Yes 

Acting Chief Executive      Yes 

Corporate Director (Services)       Yes 

Assistant Chief Executive       No 

Head of Service       Yes 

Head of Financial Services       Yes 

Head of Legal & Democratic Services        Yes 

Head of Organisational Development & HR        No 

Corporate Procurement Team       No 

11. APPENDICES

        See Report. 

12. BACKGROUND PAPERS

        None.     

CONTACT OFFICER
Name: Andy Jessop  
E Mail: andy.jessop@bromsgrove.gov.uk 
Tel:  (01527) 881406 
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"The true test of a civilised society is how it treats 
its less fortunate members." 

The Motions: 

1. "That this Council supports a request to ask the 
Executive Cabinet to rescind the recently imposed charges 
relating to the holders of Car Parking Passes for the 
Disabled." 

2. "That the Executive Cabinet be asked to withdraw the 
recently imposed 'Administrative Charge' for the issue of 
car parking permits in respect of appropriately qualified 
pensioners within the District." 

Background: 

Up until May 2006 the parking permit administration charge was fixed at 
£5.15 for those between the ages of 60 and 64. Those aged 65 and over as 
well as the disabled enjoyed free car parking. There are currently 21,500 
Bromsgrove District residents who are over 60, approximately 24% of the 
district's population. This is the second highest figure in the county. 
About 6,000 permits have been issued - most of which are renewed 
annually. 

Main discussion: 

The proposed hike from £5.15 to £30 will increase the council's income 
by a maximum of £150,000 - assuming all 6,000 present permit holders 
do renew, but at what social cost ? In addition the disabled will have to 
pay the going rate for the time their vehicle remains stationary in one of 
the council's car parks. It is not possible to estimate the additional 
revenue that this charge will generate. In taking these decisions the 
Cabinet has failed to consider the following issues: 



1. The authority did not consult adequately. Indeed it has been 
claimed that various old people's organisations had been consulted 
and agreed to the proposals. Which organisations are these? 
Echoes of turkeys voting for Christmas perhaps ! It is confirmed 
that Bromsgrove Age Concern had not been consulted. 

2. Many of the more severely disabled are physically unable to use 
public transport and are therefore forced to meet the parking 
charges. 

3. It is generally accepted that the supermarket mostly affected by 
these charges, ASDA, has seen its turnover go down year on year, 
since the last lot of parking charges were introduced. These new 
charges will fixther add to this downward spiral. 

4. Charging the disabled to park makes a mockery of the "caring" 
image the council is trying to foster after spending nearly £1 5,000 
to provide a Shopmobility facility with the purchase of a number 
of electric scooters, and powered and manual wheelchairs. This 
figure excludes the cost of housing these wheelchairs etc. and it 
excludes the staff costs and running costs of approximately 
£50,000 pa. 

5. Accusations of Ageism and disregard of the "Equality and 
Diversity" issues can be legitimately made against the ,council as 
well as hitting hard those who are financially disadvantaged. 

6. The financially disadvantaged are a very real issue and may well 
be more numerous in Bromsgrove than elsewhere. We need to 
take into account the Garrington and Rover closures, which 
produced pensioners with either reduced pensions or no pensions 
at all. 

7. By its actions, and its decision to impose parking charges on the 
disabled as well as increasing the permit fee sixfold this council 
sees the provision of car parking as a fund raising activity - pure 
and simple. It does not see the provision of car parking as a service 
to the community as whole. Car parking provision is not seen as a 
means of encouraging residents to patronise local businesses and it 
is not seen as a service to the most vulnerable in our society. 

The plethora of letters, which appeared in the local press when 
these decisions were first announced included the following 
comments: 



Free car parking facilities in Rubery, Merry Hill, Redditch 
on Sundays and elsewhere attract shoppers away from 
Bromsgrove town centre. 

Real deprivation being caused by these increases to people 
with very tight budgets. 

The indignity of having to prop oneself up against the 
machine to feed it with coins when one is totally reliant on 
walking aids even to stand up. 

Trying to remember the registration number and having to 
walk all the way back to the car, whilst suffering from a 
chronic heart condition - itself restricting the distance that 
can be walked - to check that the correct information is 
punched into the machine. 

The advantage of having ASDA in the town centre - keeps 
the town centre alive. Any threat to ASDA packing up, as a 
result of ever increasing car parking charges, will be a 
serious threat to the viability of the town centre. 

Making up for the financial shortcomings of the council by 
hitting the elderly and the most vulnerable. 

Blue Badge holders have been fined as many are unaware of 
the changes. This is blamed on the inadequacy of warning 
notices - telling everyone of the new arrangements. 

The introduction of these charges to the disabled have been 
compared with the ease in which councillors awarded 
themselves the recent 'obscene' increases in their 
allowances as one correspondent put it. There appeared to 
be no difficulty in raiding the reserves to accommodate the 
councillors' increases but no such thought had been given in 
taking the same action to rescind these new charges. 



In conclusion: 
Most of the above points have been reinforced 

by callers at our monthly surgeries in the town centre. 
One severely handicapped lady - who has to rely on two 

walking aids to stand up - was in tears, when she described her 
predicament to us. 

On behalf of the Independents I would strongly urge the 
Scrutiny Board to refer back to the Executive Cabinet for 
the reconsideration of the twin issues covered by these two 
motions. 

Firstly to cancel the sixfold increase of the annual 
permit and reduce it to its former level - o f f  5.15. 

Secondly to scrap the car parking charges for the 
disabled forthwith. 

Sources: 

1. Planning & Highways Committee 12.02.01 
2. Policy & Resources Committee 22.02.01 
3. Executive Cabinet 03.12.03 
4. Executive Cabinet 26.10.05 
5. Executive Cabinet 22.02.06 
6. The Bromsgrove Advertiser 2 1.06.06 
7. The Bromsgrove Standard 23.06.06 and 30.06.06 
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